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Meeting Minutes: June 7 - 9, 2011
 

Washington, DC 


MEETING ATTENDEES 
Designated Federal Officer (DFO): 
	 Gil Sperling, STEAB DFO, Senior Management Technical Advisor, Intergovernmental Projects, 

Department of Energy, Washington, DC. 
STEAB ATTENDANCE 

BOARD MEMBERS Present Absent 
Susan S. Brown, Deputy Administrator, Wisconsin Division of Energy 
Dan Carol, Strategic Advisor/Organizational Consultant 
William Vaughn Clark, Director, Office of Community Development, 
Oklahoma Department of Commerce 



John H. Davies, Director, Division of Renewable Energy and Energy 
Efficiency, Kentucky Office of Energy Policy 



Cris Eugster, Executive Vice President and Chief Sustainability Officer, CPS 
Energy 



David Gipson, Director, Energy Services Division, Georgia Environmental 
Facilities Authority 



Philip Giudice, Commissioner, Massachusetts Department of Energy 
Resources 



Ryan Gooch, Energy Policy Director, Tennessee Economic and Community 
Development 



Paul Gutierrez, Vice Provost for Outreach Services, Associate Dean and 
Director, Cooperative Extension Service, College of Agriculture and Home 
Economics, New Mexico State University 



Duane Hauck, Director, Extension Services, North Dakota State University 
 Elliott Jacobson, Vice President for Energy Services, Action Energy 
Peter Johnston, Project Manager, Clean Energy Technologies, Burns & 
McDonnell  



Maurice Kaya, Hawaii Renewable Energy Development Venture 
Steve Payne, Managing Director, Housing Improvements & Preservation, 
Department of Commerce, Washington State 



Larry Shirley, State Energy Office Director, North Carolina Department of 
Administration 



Roya Stanley, Deputy Director,  Iowa Office of Energy Independence 
Janet Streff, Manager, State Energy Office, Minnesota Department of 
Commerce 



David Terry, Executive Director, ASERTTI  
Steve Vincent, Regional Business Manager, Avista Utilities 
Daniel Zaweski, Assistant Vice President - Energy Efficiency and Distributed 
Generation Program, Long Island Power Authority 



Contractor Support: 
	 Emily Lindenberg, SENTECH, Inc. 

Public: 
 Bill Farris, Commercialization Group, NREL, Golden, CO 

 Diana Lin, NASEO 

 Anna Garcia, SEP, EERE, DOE
 
 Jeff Genzer, NASEO 


WELCOME & INTRODUCTION 
The June 2011 STEAB meeting commenced at 8:30 am EST on Tuesday, June 7, 2011. 
Paul Gutierrez (PG) Board Vice Chair, welcomed members to the meeting and thanked them for traveling to 
Washington, DC for the last meeting of FY 2011.  PG introduced Gil Sperling (GS) as the new Designated Federal 
Officer (DFO) and GS provided brief comments about the overall agenda for this meeting, the proposed outcomes 
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and provided some background on the politics and potential budget cuts facing DOE as well as other agencies. He 
encouraged the STEAB as the hear the presentations during the meeting to think about ways in which the Board can 
assist DOE and EERE Programs maximize dollars and work towards President Obama’s goals for carbon reduction, 
our dependency on foreign oil, as meeting the renewable energy generation goals for 2050.  GS asked which 
members of the Board attended the OWIP/State Energy Program (SEP) All States meeting in May of 2011, and 
Elliott Jacobson (EJ), Phil Giudice (PGD), John Davies (JD) and David Terry (DT) were all in attendance.  EJ 
expressed his concerns over the Weatherization Assistance Program (WAP) being cut and addressed a question to 
Secretary Chu at the meeting about the future of the program.  PGD indicated the meeting highlighted the value of 
bringing these stakeholders together to discuss tough issues and felt like there was the intention to get states together 
to sign-on for certain initiatives, but without states knowing what resources would be available, many states were 
hesitant to commit.  JD agreed with PGD’s assessment saying states and DOE do not know how to capture 
everything that is going on with SEP and OWIP, and though hearing the success and best-practices stories are 
beneficial, there was no “real” or “actualized” outcome from the meeting.  DT felt the networking opportunities 
were beneficial, but there was a distinct lack of policy discussion.  At this point, Anna Garica asked to comment as 
she was both a host and attended the OWIP/SEP meeting.  GS gave the floor to these public attendees, and Ms. 
Garcia commented that this meeting was a great starting point for SEP to begin work on a more regional basis and 
that the Program will continue to work with states and liaise with NASEO to move the program in a positive 
direction. All members of the Board commented that the real issue facing SEP, WAP and other programs is funding, 
and the question of what happens once Recovery Act (ARRA) funding is gone.  

SPEAKERS 
Speakers from the Department of Energy, the National Renewable Energy Lab (NREL), and others participated in 
the June 2011 STEAB meeting providing updates/insight with regard to specific areas of interest to the Board. 

	 “Overview of EERE Programs and Potential Initiatives” 
Dr. Henry Kelly, Acting Assistant Secretary, EERE, DOE. 

	 “Update on Energy Efficiency Programs” 
Dr. Kathleen Hogan, Deputy Assistant Secretary for Energy Efficiency, EERE, DOE. 

	 “Update on the Technical Assistance Program” 
Pam Mendelson, Energy Technology Program Specialist, DOE. 

	 “Update from OWIP and Discussion on Next-Steps and the Future of WAP” 
LeAnn Oliver, Program Manager, OWIP, EERE, DOE. 

	 “Update and Discussion on National Lab Deployment and Commercialization Efforts” 
Casey Porto, Sr. Vice President of Commercialization and Deployment, NREL. 

	 “Update on ERAC and Overview of Committee Actions ” 
Phil Giudice, ERAC and STEAB Board member, Boston, MA. 

JoAnn Milliken, DFO, ERAC, EERE, DOE.  


Copies of all of the presentations can be found online at www.STEAB.org, under the “Meetings” tab.  All 
presentations can be viewed or downloaded directly from the website. 

Overview of EERE Programs and Potential Initiatives 
	 GS wrapped up the morning overview and introduced Acting Assistant Secretary for Energy Efficiency and 

Renewable Energy (EERE), Dr. Henry Kelly.  Dr. Kelly gave an overview to the STEAB regarding the myriad 
of activities occurring within EERE, indicating Dr. Hogan would be speaking to the Board later specifically 
about the EE activities.  The biggest challenge is keeping the Programs running with a diverse portfolio in face 
of the funding issues and budget cuts. The Buildings Program has had remarkable successes, and the Vehicles 
Program is pushing renewable fuel and biomass, as well as making progress in the battery industry.  The 
Industrial Technologies Program is working to reduce the energy needed in various types of manufacturing, 
understanding the best way to commercialize is to make the cost cheaper to the consumer.  The Solar Program 
is heavily focused on the $1/watt for PV by the end of the decade and is looking at trying to improve the 
installation costs which are the most expensive part of PV. The Wind Program is focusing on offshore wind 
development but faces a host of environmental challenges. Geothermal faces the same issues. Dr. Kelly made it 
clear to the STEAB that to mitigate these challenges there is no ‘one-size-fits-all’ answer, but each program and 
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the office needs to look within the regulatory environment and encourage innovation at the state and city level 
to face these challenges. He asked the Board to help EERE gather ideas the states have for moving forward 
nothing the Board may also be able to work with states to figure out how to make revolving loan funds operate 
since each program in each state can work together.  Dr. Kelly concluded his remarks noting states are the key 
to solving contractual and regulatory issues, and however the Board can assist with this, EERE would be 
grateful. 

	 PGD indicated the government wants DOE focused on research and development, not deployable technologies. 
How can the Board help change the focus to getting DOE to begin deploying the market-ready technologies 
available now?  Dr. Kelly responded by saying the hardest part is getting the cost to consumers down so 
commercialization and deployment is successful. DT asked how the Board can help get revolving loan funds on 
the right track, and the response was that DOE was looking at the DOE FOA and will be issuing their own 
solicitation based on the DOD responses.  Maurice Kaya (MK) asked Dr. Kelly about the relationship between 
EERE and the states about how to maintain the intellectual capital and existing infrastructure in light of budget 
concerns.  Dr. Kelly indicated that EERE must maintain the existing infrastructure otherwise it is a significant 
loss to progress. 

Update on Energy Efficiency Programs 
	 Dr. Kathleen Hogan, Deputy Assistant Secretary for Energy Efficiency (DAS-EE), presented the Board with a 

more in-depth review of current EE Programs and focus areas1. The EE Programs are interested in promoting 
state and local policy in order to make change happen.  The Programs need to keep pace with education and 
outreach efforts with regard to technology/systems solutions and market-based solutions and also policy drivers 
to help realize possible already existing energy solutions. Dr. Hogan reviewed EE Program funding for FY 11 
and projected for FY 2012 noting she is working with Program managers to balance research and development 
with deployment activities. She reviewed the challenges facing EE Programs such as promoting more engaged 
consumers, trying to gain access to better information and access to more funding, maintaining and cultivating a 
skilled workforce and creating better evaluation models and noted EE still struggles with communicating 
success stories. The overview then touched on programs which are successful such as rolling-out pilot programs 
for a version of a MPG for the home.  EnergyStar® has launched a pilot program called “Most Efficient 2011” 
for 6 categories of appliances and has created a new label as a way to reach more conscious consumers. With 
regard to workforce training and education, DOE is working on job task analysis and there will be a second 
round of public comment for the Standard Work Specifications, and DOE is looking to roll-out a standardized 
training curriculum and program accreditation worker certification as well. On the residential side, 
BetterBuildings has been successful with neighborhood by neighborhood retrofits and sustainable EE 
improvements. There are 40 or so communities actively engaged in working towards a 15 to 30 percent energy 
savings from these EE upgrades.  On the Commercial side of BetterBuildings there is a new initiative touting 20 
percent improvement by 2020. Other programs EE is spearheading include tax incentive, financing 
opportunities and grant programs.  Dr. Hogan indicated the big issue now is maintaining jobs created under 
ARRA once funding is gone. She made it clear that DOE and EE need to leverage local and state policies to 
help maintain jobs and continue delivering EE savings.  She briefly discussed SEEAction and the work groups 
focused on creating roadmaps and strategies for moving forward post-ARRA, and indicated that both trickle-
down and bottom-up approaches are needed. 

	 Dr. Hogan asked if there were questions and JD elaborated for her that the USDA/DOE Task Force participated 
in a State Energy Extension Partnership (SEEP) Working Group meeting the previous day and indicated that 
DOE and USDA were closer to establishing an MOU or other official partnership document to help bring 
energy education, technical training, and initiatives like this to the local level.  Steve Vincent (SV) asked about 
the home energy score “MPG” rating and exactly how EE is involved in that process since there are a variety of 
other organizations which have already put programs like this in place. Dr. Hogan responded by saying that the 
role DOE and EE has is to set the rules so that ratings are consistent across different programs and states, but 
the private sector has the tools to do the rating and delivery.  GS thanked Dr. Hogan for speaking to the Board 
and then turned the floor over to the STEAB for a discussion regarding the previous presentations and how 
STEAB can get involved. 

1 The presentation that Dr. Hogan gave to the Board can be found as Appendix A directly following the meeting 
minutes.  
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	 Peter Johnston (PJ) made the observation that this was the first time he heard from DOE about the institutional 
issues facing deployment and the obstacles of cost and utility which need to be overcome. He indicated that 
states are the avenues to helping remove these barriers and it was clear Dr. Kelly and Dr. Hogan were looking 
for STEAB’s assistance as a liaison between states and DOE. JD reminded the Board that Dr. Kelly asked for 
assistance looking for innovative loan funds and regional funds so states can pull together and have revolving 
loan funds post-ARRA.  GS commented that the country already has an existing infrastructure of state and local 
officials looking for pilot innovations so how does STEAB build on that. He also indicated that as DOE moves 
into a more difficult budget environment how could STEAB help the interplay between DOE, EERE, the Labs 
and the private sector funding that is available.  Additionally, what level of assistance is needed to start 
engaging DOE with the existing state and local infrastructure to answer some of these questions and challenges? 
Finally, GS told the Board there was a need for better analysis of what market barriers are to commercialization 
and deployment on the EE and RE sides. How does the STEAB heighten these issues with EERE?  PJ, as a 
member of the Lab Task Force, volunteered that group undertake the issue of research and development at the 
labs, versus the private sector to determine where overlap, innovation and collaboration could occur.  SV 
thought that would be a great idea and asked the Task Force to also address the issue of communication out of 
the Labs to DOE and the private sector since there is a perceived lack of relevance of the labs to the private 
sector. 

Update on the Technical Assistance Program 
	 GS then introduced Pam Mendelson of the Technical Assistance Program as the next speaker. Ms. Mendelson 

thanked the STEAB for having her and reviewed the Technical Assistance Program (TAP) with the Board2. 
TAP, though it existed before ARRA, received massive levels of funding under the Recovery Act though the 
goal remained the same; provide grantees with resources needed to swiftly implement successful and 
sustainable clean energy programs. The objective being to accelerate, improve and increase the effectiveness of 
programs and projects. TAP provides direct assistance, aggregated assistance, and peer exchanges on topics like 
EE and RE technologies, program design and implementation.  There have been 1325 requests for direct 
assistance and 233 in process and over 1,000 requests handled and closed. Nearly 200 webinars have been held 
and a multitude of peer exchanges. The Program is working to roll-outs version 3.0 of their online solution 
center to provide essentially a community of practice which shows next-steps and insight into issues that have 
been solved or challenges that are occurring. TAP hosts peer exchange calls with the goal to develop regional 
networks to share resources and experiences to overcome barriers to EE and RE projects. These are monthly 
calls that reach over 2,000 people on the 72 regional calls. Ms. Mendelson indicated residential retrofits and 
energy use in public buildings are big areas TAP is undertaking in the policy arena. TAP is creating took-kits 
for these arenas which will be publicly available on their website. The presentation concluded with the contact 
information for TAP. The website can be accessed at https://tac.eecleanenergy.org and the phone number is 1­
877-EERE-TAP. 

	 GS thanked Ms. Mendelson for the update and review of the Technical Assistance Program. He then indicated 
the 5 STEAB Task Forces (SEP, USDA/DOE, Deployment, Weatherization, and Lab) meet in small groups to 
discuss how the updates from the morning affect their Task Forces’ goals and objectives.  After an hour of 
small-group discussion, the Board came back together as a group to share what was discussed in the Task Force 
break-out sessions. 

Task Force Updates and Next-Steps 
	 The Lab Task Force provided the first update to the STEAB.  Roya Stanley (RS), Chair of the Task Force, let 

the STEAB know that when the Task Force (TF) met for a teleconference call the month before they had 
decided the first step was to send letters to the Lab directors asking for information about deployment, market-
transformation, commercialization and outreach initiatives and programs currently being undertaken by each 
lab.  As of the meeting they had not received many responses, but were working closely with NREL, AMES, 
LBNL and ORNL at the moment to gather information and background.  RS indicated the purpose of this was 
for the TF to educate themselves on the current activities and then facilitate a dialogue with the Labs, the 
STEAB and DOE about what the metrics for success are as they correlate to deployment of technology out of 
the Labs. The TF wants to understand what those metrics are, how they were developed, how they are being 

2 Ms. Mendelson’s presentation can be found as Appendix B. 
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measured and can the metrics be defined in the same way by all Labs or does each institution have its on 
indicators for success. She reminded the Board that the key to success is really collaboration between not only 
the Labs themselves, but the Labs and DOE, the private sector and the community.  The Lab Task Force is 
going to take another look at the Deployment White Paper which was put together by the Deployment Task 
Force in order to start a dialogue with the Labs and DOE about how to make deployment successful.  

	 The next TF update came from the SEP Task Force.  David Gipson (DG) as Chair provided the update noting 
the TF has been actively engaged with ORNL and KEMA regarding the SEP Evaluation since February and has 
participated on several calls with the Lab and the consultant to discuss issues and concerns. One of the issues 
they raised was that building codes and energy codes were at first not going to be part of the evaluation but 
because the TF and states raised an issue about this, both of these will now be included.  Second, the TF 
understood that energy assurance and the fuel emergency plan were also not going to be part of the study 
because even though the programs are doing well, its difficult to measure the success in the metrics being used 
such ass BTU’s saved or dollars spent. Attribution is another big issue which was raised by the TF.  If a state 
has tax credits and the employees who run the program are paid with SEP formula dollars, do the results of that 
spending get included as a whole?  The TF has indicated it would like this to count but the ultimate decision on 
that has yet to be determined.   DG went on to say how the TF has been talking about the issue of data 
collection and that the study must reach sub-recipients in order to gain the best data.  Since most data collection 
is happening from November 2011 through January 2012, there may be an issue reaching all of the individuals 
employed by ARRA since some of those were hired for a specific amount of time, and when those individuals 
move on, there can be significant sources of data which will be lost.  The TF, in order to encourage state 
involvement and participation, has advocated for a system of feedback where NASEO and KEMA will find a 
time to address the evaluation together to make sure DOE was getting the correct information from the States.  
MK asked DG if the TF was looking at the SEP Program as a whole, but DG indicated it was the role of this TF 
to work solely on the evaluation with ORNL and KEMP.  GS and PGD advocated for the creation of a TF 
which would look at the SEP Program itself as a whole so the STEAB could weigh in on the future of SEP. 
PDG encouraged the creation of a new TF which would also interface with NASEO for an even larger impact.  
DG indicated that the current TF was interested in writing a letter to DOE about the evaluation and the 
recommendations the TF has made.  

	 The USDA/DOE Task Force gave the next update. Duane Hauck (DH) let the STEAB know that positive 
progress was being made by the TF in an effort to bring together DOE and USDA in a joint venture for a 
Cooperative Extension Service (CES) and State Energy Office (SEO) partnership.  Per direction from DOE, the 
TF gauged interest from both agencies and after receiving positive feedback, members of CES, NIFA, and 
DOE’s OWIP met on April 18, 2011 to discuss the concept paper and metrics which the TF had compiled. This 
meeting became known as the State Energy Extension Partnerships (SEEP) Working Group once strong and 
positive support was shown for moving forward. A smaller group of these stakeholders met on June 6, 2011 to 
review a draft proposal which would be submitted to both DOE and USDA which outlines the basics of a 
partnership between the two agencies in an effort to bring energy education and training to local communities. 
The draft concept paper is slated to be finalized and delivered to USDA and DOE by July 1, 2011 and the 
ultimate outcome is that the agencies will enter into an MOU and begin funding a pilot program later in FY 
2011 or in early FY 2012.  The current draft of the proposal discusses funding, transformational learning at the 
local level, training and professional development and educational outreach.  If the SEEP Working Group is 
able to establish a national program opportunity between USDA and DOE, the actual collaboration would be 
done between SEO and CES, and the two entities will work together to disseminate information and provide 
training and educational opportunities.  The Working Group has taken the lead on this initiative from the TF 
and the TF currently only participates in an advisory role to the Working Group. Mark Bailey of DOE and 
Caroline Crocoll of USDA are the co-chairs of this new SEEP group.  The concept paper also outlines some 
funding requests in phases.  Phase One asks for roughly $1 million for a pilot program, Phase Two asks for $5 
million if Phase One is successful and the ultimate hope is that this type of program will roll-out to all states in 
Phase Three and be funded with roughly $20 million. DH indicated that both Senator Bingaman and Senator 
Conrad have been briefed on this concept and both have shown their support with letters to Secretary Chu and 
Secretary Vilsack.  Overall the TF and the Working Group feel this concept has been very well received 
whenever the idea has been presented. They are very hopeful that by the end of FY 2011 there will be an MOU 
signed and some sort of pilot program rolled-out in test states. 
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	 Members of the Board were very excited to hear about the progress made by the TF and the SEEP Working 
Group and MK asked if the TF would be interested in looking at this same type of partnership with DOD.  He 
feels there are many opportunities to partner with that agency in a similar way they have partnered with USDA. 

	 PGD provided the fourth update as the Chair of the Deployment Task Force.  The brief update reminded the 
STEAB that in March of 2011, the Deployment TF met at DOE with Dr. Henry Kelly and provided him with a 
copy of the adopted Deployment White Paper from the February meeting, and held an hour long discussion 
about deployment efforts within DOE, the Labs and the EERE Programs, as well as provided Dr. Kelly with 
recommendations about how to improve initiatives moving forward.  The TF would like to do a follow-up 
meeting with the EERE Senior Leadership in the coming months to continue the discussion and see what ideas 
from the White Paper the Office has utilized and in what areas EERE Programs are still in need of guidance and 
assistance. 

	 The final TF update was provided by EJ, Chair of the Weatherization Task Force. EJ told the Board the TF is 
concerned with the future of the Weatherization Assistance Program (WAP) as well as the future of SEP.  The 
TF is concentrating on two issues; the ultimate survival of WAP in light of the budget and funding concerns, 
and in the long-term how to get the program on a road of success through 2020 and prove the value of WAP to 
DOE and the Federal government.  In light of the March 2012 deadline looming, the TF understands there are 
states which will have used up all their funding by that time, states that have already used their funding, and 
then some states which will have ARRA funds remaining by the deadline.  The question now is what happens to 
the programs which are out of money and how do we keep them moving forward and being successful post-
ARRA. EJ and the TF feel the biggest issue is one of policy.  Reinstating Weatherization Plus is key to creating 
a long-term sustainable WAP Program. Vaughn Clark (VC) suggested a way to show the value of WAP was to 
use the existing network of personnel to deploy new technologies, and use those homes which have been 
weatherized to showcase new and emerging technologies from the Labs and EERE. GS told the Board that the 
focus DOE is concentrating on right now is energy efficiency because EE can pay for itself because of the 
return in savings so to DOE, EE makes the biggest impact. How can the TF proceed with making WAP 
successful in the long-term knowing that EE is a  hot-button issue for DOE right now?  MK continued on that 
thought recommending the TF get together with OWIP and WAP personnel to hear what their vision is for the 
program and then also interface with the states and local government to see what their hope is for the program. 
There needs to be that feedback loop between DOE and the states in order to continue a successful program. 

Update from OWIP and Discussion on Next-Steps and the Future of WAP 
	 LeAnn Oliver, Program Manager of OWIP, presented to the Board on Wednesday morning about where OWIP 

was now, where the office is going and where it wants to be in the future3.  She noted one of the biggest 
challenges has been the turn-over with Governor’s in the states which has inhibited the states’ ability to move 
forward and get to the level of spending OWIP wants to be at.  After reviewing briefly the funding history of 
her Program Office, reviewing the EECBG and other investments noting how successful the EECBG program 
has been, she also provided background on SEP and how the $1.3 billion in funding went mostly into buildings, 
electric power and renewable energy projects. Overall her feeling is that with the massive injection of funding 
from ARRA, OWIP was able to fund a variety of programs and initiatives, but the most successful ones were 
where localities and regions worked together to move EE and RE programs forward via collaboration and 
partnership.  It was these types of integrated deployment activities that contributed to the success of many 
OWIP funded programs across the country. 

	 With regard to WAP, there are 6.9 million homes that have been weatherized and 38 million more that are 
eligible. During ARRA she feels WAP has been successful because it has been able to leverage its dollars in a 
way where DOE is spending about $1,000 less per home than the $6,500 allotted under ARRA.  Because of all 
the leveraging of funds, there is additional money that allows for more homes to be weatherized than predicted 
and also acts as “seed money” for other WAP related projects to piggy-back on.  He concern for WAP is that if 
these types of programs cease after ARRA funding ends in March of 2012, the ripple effect on homeowners, 
contractors, inspectors, ect. will be huge.  EJ pointedly asked Ms. Oliver if she was aware that many states will 
have unspent funds come March 2012 while other states will have used all of their funding. Is there a way in 
which OWIP can help states with additional funds remaining transfer some of those to states who are out of 
funding?  Ms. Oliver responded that at this time, that issue is one that goes back to the formula and both 

3 LeAnn Oliver’s presentation to the STEAB can be found as Appendix C.  
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Congress and DOE are looking at options and what can be done with remaining funds while still adhering to the 
law. She continued by saying most of the funds that “appear” to remain are actually spoken for but have not yet 
been allocated  by the state.  

	 The discussion on WAP continued with Ms. Oliver talking about leveraging partnerships and expanding 
resources. 31 states leverage utility funds each year, $140 million - $210 million has been leveraged annually 
since 2005 from private sources, and $350 million - $500 million has been leveraged annually from Federal and 
non-Federal sources since 2005.  Additionally, training crews and contractors are now part of a broader 
workforce, and DOE partnered with HUD, EPA and HHA on a Healthy Homes imitative.  In terms of 
monitoring, OWIP is conducting on-site following-up, annual visits to SEP grantee sites, and on-site visits to 
EECBG grantee locations. PGD noted how low the numbers are for waste, fraud and abuse within WAP, SEP 
and EECBG and encouraged Ms. Oliver and her Program Office to showcase these numbers to the IG and 
Congress as they are clearly demonstrate the success of ARRA funding within DOE. LeAnn agreed with PGD 
and noted that her office is going to be doing a “best-practices” campaign where leading grantees will identify 
the best-practices, lessons-learned and success stories so that they are able to lead by example and assist other 
states with finding better financial strategies or overcoming policy regulations.  

	 JD harkened back to EJ’s question about reallocating remaining funds to states which are out of money after 
March 2012. He elaborated that states all started with predictions, but not all of those have gone according to 
the plan which is why some states have either over or under spent and the point now is when will DOE make a 
decision about what to do with remaining ARRA dollars come 2012?  Anna Garcia answered this question 
saying that DOE has been conducting ‘Quick Draw’ calls with states to discuss strategies and get suggestions 
on how to creatively and quickly spend remaining dollars.  Some states suggested turning the funding back in to 
DOE, or reallocate those funds to other agencies or other states which are in need of additional ARRA funds. 
Ms. Oliver added that OWIP and DOE don’t want to leave any money on the table. Ms. Garcia continued by 
asking the STEAB for their suggestions and recommendations on how to ameliorate this issue of funding.  She 
continued by saying that this will be a topic of discussion throughout the summer and was also addressed at the 
regional NASEO meeting.  

	 VC asked about the EECBG Program and if OWIP and DOE saw a future for that program post-ARRA.  
Though the monitors of this program realized that things move more slowly at the local government level, there 
were great lessons-learned and the grantees of EECBG had well thought out programs which are still being 
implemented and many have been highlighted as strong successes in the states.  He wanted to know if there was 
a future for this program and if so, would there be a greater emphasis on DOE and OWIP partnering more 
closely with local government to enhance the speed with which programs were implemented.  Ms. Oliver 
agreed with everything VC stated and emphasized OWIP will maintain their relationship with localities moving 
forward and right now, with all of the funding questions, they are looking at how to leverage what funds they 
have remaining as well as leveraging the new partnerships to continue the success of EECBG.  EJ asked a 
question about the delivery networks that exist within WAP, nothing the Weatherization TF is hopeful that 
DOE will maintain the existing networks so as not to lose the institutional knowledge and training which 
currently exists. What will DOE be doing to help maintain this network and utilize it in an advantageous way? 
Ms. Oliver responded by saying what she is seeing in EERE is that scientists are looking for new game-
changing technologies. What she sees in this network is a ready-made engaged group of people who are 
interested in RE and EE technologies and are anxious to work-with and adopt any kind of new technologies no 
matter what they are or how innovative they are.  With such an engaged network it allows the DOE scientists to 
test out new technologies with a lot of latitude and encourages the DOE scientists to test out a variety of 
technologies because they have a network of willing new-adopters. 

Update and Discussion on National Lab Deployment and Commercialization Efforts 
	 Casey Porto, Sr. VP of Commercialization at NREL, provided the next presentation to the STEAB on 

Wednesday morning4. Her presentation began by noting NREL is the only lab dedicated to RE and EE 
technology research and deployment.  The goal is to accelerate the rate of deployment of new technologies into 
the marketplace.  On the deployment side, NREL wants a broad impact in the marketplace in order to remove 
market barriers and encourage the broader adoption of existing technologies.  On the commercialization side the 
goal is speed; making sure new technologies are developed and disseminated to consumers quickly. 

4 The presentation by Casey Porto can be found as Appendix D. 
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	 Specifically with regards to commercialization, NREL launched the Energy Innovation Portal 2 years ago 
where NREL is cataloging all of the Intellectual Property (IP) that DOE has either developed or paid for.  The 
website for this portal is http://Techportal.eere.energy.gov. This database tracks whether the IP comes from 
DOE, the Labs, universities, etc.  Also, this portal assists companies who have developed a product but have not 
yet commercialized it, there is information on how to get this technology into the marketplace.  Additionally 
there is the Innovation and Entrepreneurship Center.  The Center is a virtual collection and allows for 
engagement with the community and investors to cultivate innovation.  NREL also sponsors the Industry 
Growth Forum which allows technology and scientists to get out the lab and into an environment where they 
can meet and network with investors and companies looking for EE and RE technology investment 
opportunities. Over the last several years, these companies have raised $3.4 billion in investments.  NREL also 
has the Center for Renewable Energy and Economic Development (CREED) which allows the lab to have a 
public side.  Members of the Colorado clean tech industry rent space at NREL in a facility on the same floor as 
the technology and commercialization work in an effort to bring everyone together in one space to cultivate 
innovation, commercialization, partnerships and deployment opportunities.  This project is going very well and 
the state of Colorado is funding 50% of the project, with NREL covering the other 50%.  Ms. Porto concluded 
her comments on the commercialization side of NREL by talking to the Board about the Venture Capital 
Advisory Board which advises national labs and other collaborators on strategic plans and programs occurring 
in the clean energy sector.  

	 On the deployment side of NREL, all new activities fall under Ms. Porto’s purview.  DOE is very focused on 
deployment and NREL has two deployment categories that all deployment is organized into in order to offer 
structured support to the right type of client; Market Transformation Center (MTC) and Integrated Application 
Center (IAC). One deals with a client specific technology and the other with a client neutral technology. Over 
the past several years NREL realized that there are many non-technical barriers to deployment and the wide­
spread adoption of EE and RE technologies.  The barriers include a lack of capacity at the state and local level 
to fully adopt new technologies, and inadequate understanding with regards to expertise, as well as a sever lack 
of any type of deployment framework while at the same time, a total lack of awareness and understanding by 
consumers about the basics of EE and RE. While NREL has a framework and a mission for deployment, there is 
no consistent framework across all labs, if one exists at all. There are so many activities going on at the labs, but 
they all fall under different categories or within programs like technology support, or project support. Very few 
fall directly in some kind of deployment framework. 

Update on ERAC and Overview of Committee Actions 
 JoAnn Milliken, the DFO of the Efficiency and Renewables Advisory Committee (ERAC), joined the Board via 

conference call to update them on the progress and undertakings of the committee since its creation in 
November of 20105. Ms. Milliken reminded the Board that the ERAC’s role is to provide advice on research 
and development portfolio and design to the 10 EERE Program Offices. Currently the ERAC has four sub­
committees; Appliance Standards, Electricity, Program Design and Implementation and Transportation. The 
role of these sub-committees are as follows: 
 Appliance – To streamline and improve DOE’s negotiated rulemaking process for appliance standards. 

This subcommittee engages  key stakeholders to address central issues of new standards. 
 Electricity – To improve EERE’s efforts addressing electricity demand (e.g., building efficiency, EVs, and 

manufacturing) and encourage RE sources of electricity generation and the corresponding transmission. 
This subcommittee coordinates with DOE's Office of Electricity and its Advisory Committee (EAC) while 
addressing EERE’s collaborations with the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, the Bureau of Land 
Management, and the International Organization for Standardization. 

 Program Design – To evaluate EERE’s management strategies to maximize the likelihood of EERE 
programs achieving impact at scale. This subcommittee works with one or two specific EERE efforts to 
examine and advise on program implementation. 

 Transportation – To improve EERE’s efforts in the transportation system as a whole. This subcommittee 
focuses on efforts of EERE's Vehicles, Hydrogen and Fuel Cells, and Biomass Programs and their 
collaboration with Department of Transportation, Department of Housing and Urban Development, 
Environmental Protection Agency, and other agencies. 

5 The presentation and update on the ERAC by JoAnn Milliken is included as Appendix E.  
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	 Ms. Milliken provided a brief review of the last two ERAC meetings, held in March of 2011 and in November 
of 2010, letting the STEAB know the next meeting will be in California in September of 2011.  PGD who is a 
member of the ERAC as well contributed that this group is made up of a number of individuals who have some 
EERE and DOE experience and others who have none. Because of this make-up, the ERAC has many fresh 
perspectives and observations as many are venture capitalists and see ways in which DOE and EERE can 
improve their deployment and R&D. 

	 GS thanked Ms. Milliken and PDG for their comments and asked the STEAB to please, once again, break out 
into their Task Forces to continue discussions based on the mornings’ presentations and also from what was 
discussed and addressed after Tuesday afternoon’s break-out sessions.  Once the TF’s have met in a small 
group, they then came back and summarized for the Board what was discussed and determined during the hour 
break-out. 

	 The Weatherization TF presented first after the Board came back together from their break-out sessions.  EJ 
said their TF had a very good and enlightening session where it looked at the WAP Program with a dual focus; 
short-term and how to deal with the March 2012 deadline and keep the delivery system alive and working, and 
long-term and how to keep the program alive and successful through 2030. The types of questions that were 
discussed included what do we do to keep funding up and what do we do to increase funding to do homes 
quickly and more homes., and what is driving that is trying to get people affordable energy. There are lots of 
environmental goals the STEAB and TF have to look at moving forward.  The TF decided that these are issues 
which need to include DOE, NASCSP and other participants in order to come up with the most advantageous 
solution for both states and DOE.  The TF asked GS if they could come to Washington, DC in August of the 
year to meet with OWIP and other stakeholders to continue these discussions. GS indicated that this would be a 
great idea and the TF should plan on coming to DC and start reaching out to the individuals they would like to 
meet with. 

	 DG of the SEP TF presented next and noted that after a brief conversation with LeAnn Oliver, the issue of 
attribution needs to be addressed with both DOE and OMB. He noted the TF will get together to draft a letter to 
Secretary Chu and OMB and the SEP attribution issue later in the summer.  Additionally, he wants the TF to 
meet as a team to continue discussions with ORNL and KEMA regarding the SEP evaluation. DG noted he 
hopes to participate on the upcoming evaluation status calls that are slated for later in the summer. 

	 RS of the Lab TF summarized for the STEAB the TF break-out discussion by noting the most important thing 
the Lab TF needs to do is get all labs on the same page to focus on the infusion of clean energy technology into 
the marketplace.  During their break-out the TF talked a lot about where funding for Labs were coming from 
and how that funding was being utilized.  The impression after a lengthy discussion was that despite the funding 
going into the Labs, there are not metrics to measure how well funding is spent or allocated. There is no 
evaluation which collects information on how successful the levels of funding are, and the Labs are not 
reporting what is being done with that funding or if funding has led to technologies which are being 
commercialized or deployed.  RS admitted that the TF is now going on a fact-finding mission to gather as much 
information about funding, deployment activities, metrics, etc from all the Labs so they can determine how best 
to proceed. The TF will have a conference call later in the summer to discuss the information gathered and 
discuss a strategy and direction.  The biggest question the TF needs to undertake is to determine if the labs are 
truly a national resource and if so, to what extent and in what ways. PGD commented that perhaps the TF could 
also look at ways in which DOE and states can best utilize the National Lab structure.  He feels this concept has 
not been articulated and that both the Labs and the private sector are engaged in similar R&D, but there is not 
link between the two, and no strategic plan to bring those two entities together. 

	 PGD provided a quick update on the Deployment TF noting the group is trying to schedule a follow-up meeting 
with the DOE senior leadership to continue discussion the Deployment White Paper as well as work with DOE 
to potentially use some of the NREL model of deployment and commercialization at other Labs. 

	 The USDA/DOE TF presented last and indicated their goal now was to discuss the possibility of a DOE and 
USDA partnership with as many stakeholders as possible.  They had conversed with Molly Lunn of the White 
House Council on Environmental Quality, and Katrina Pielle of DOE and both women were interested in this 
type of partnership as the focus is energy education. The TF also conversed with Ana Garcia and briefed her on 
the background of this potential collaboration.  The reaction was positive and Ms. Garcia mentioned she would 
look at FY 2011’s competitive funding piece to see if there would be any remaining funds which could 
potentially go to this initiative.  DH mentioned the same type of support is needed from USDA, and the SEEP 
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Working Group would continue looking at ways to try and creatively fund this initiative and a pilot program by 
the end of the fiscal year.  

	 GS thanked the TF’s for their updates and then asked the STEAB for their general impressions of the 
presentations, discussions and involvement of DOE at this summer meeting.  VC noted that DOE seemed more 
engaged this time around and PGD asked the question about how can the STEAB fit all of these pieces about 
commercialization, deployment, TAP, SEP, WAP, and the end of ARRA together in a positive and action-
oriented way to make an impact on states and EERE. GS suggested the Board keep doing what they are doing 
which is engaging stakeholders at all levels. He indicated the TF’s have been successful reaching out to ORNL, 
NASCSP, DOE personnel and states to begin dialogues and discussions which have led to initiatives like the 
CES and SEO partnership and the engagement with the SEP evaluation. The best thing the STEAB can do is to 
continue to ask pointed questions and hold the right people accountable. MK made the observation that the 
STEAB and DOE want to move towards a clean energy economy.  STEAB cannot rely simply on DOE to help 
change policy and move forward. The STEAB needs to collaborate with stakeholders and other agencies to 
facilitate any change.  What would be helpful would be if STEAB could get some recognition that there is a 
view out there that in order to get the country where it needs to go it will take more than just DOE.  DOE will 
need to engage and partner with other government agencies to get to where the country needs to be. MK 
continued by saying nowhere has he seen anyone in DOE make this kind of statement or even allusion to the 
fact that thinking of this kind may exist within the department.  DOE needs to recognize and accept the fact that 
collaboration and partnership is the real answer to moving forward towards a clean energy economy.   

	 GS then turned to the portion of the agenda where the meeting opened up to public comment. Neither GS nor 
the contractor support had received written statements or verbal statements from members of the public to be 
presented at the meeting. Seeing as there were no members of the public present at the Board meeting, the 
public comment portion of the meeting was closed by GS.  

	 GS then moved on to the STEAB logistics portion of the meeting. The group decided to keep the teleconference 
calls on the third Thursday of each month at 3:30 PM Eastern Time.  The next live Board meeting is scheduled 
for November 15 -17, 2011 in Knoxville, TN at the Hilton Knoxville.  Members discussed possible presentation 
topics and the overall consensus was for the meeting to focus on deployment initiatives and the future of WAP, 
SEP, EECBG and other Programs post-ARRA. 

	 GS asked if there was any additional Board business. Seeing as there was none, he and PG thanked everyone for 
coming to the STEAB meeting and by a motion from DH and a second by JD and a unanimous vote by the 
Board, adjourned at 11:05 am on Thursday, June 9th. 
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